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August 10, 2020 

 

South Weber City Planning Commission 
1600 E South Weber Drive 
South Weber, UT 84405 
 
Subject: Public Hearing for Conditional Use Permit application for Snowbasin Destination LLC, owner Lori 
Drake 
 
Dear Planning Commission: 
 
We are submitting the following as comment to the Public Hearing in regards to the Conditional Use 
Permit application for a Short-Term Rental submitted by Lori Drake (“Responsible Party”) of Snowbasin 
Destination located at 2345 E 8100 S., South Weber UT(“Short-Term Rental”).  According to the Airbnb 
website persons renting or residing (“Occupants”) in the short-term rental are offered a downstairs 
living space with three bedrooms.  We believe based on public reviews on the Airbnb website for this 
short-term rental, and by witnessing occupants, this short-term rental began operations September 
2019.  A search on the Utah Business website (https://secure.utah.gov/bes/) shows a Utah Certificate of 
Organization, file number 11638573 was issued to Snowbasin Destination LLC January 30, 2020. 
 
The purpose of this letter are to: 
 

1. present the planning commission with a summary of previous complaints made to the South 
Weber Code enforcer; 

2. present the planning commission with historical issues related to parking at the short-term 
Rental; 

3. present the planning commission with details of events/parties at this location; 
4. present the planning commission with concerns we have related to trespassing by occupant and 

non-occupant visitors; 
5. ask the planning commission when reviewing the application for this short-term rental to clarify 

the difference between a two-family dwelling and short term rental conditional use permit; 
6. ask the planning commission when reviewing the application to clarify and define the 

accountability of the Responsible Party, and South Weber City in regards to code violations. 
 
Complaints: 

On two separate occasions, we have provided the South Weber Code Enforcer with written formal 
complaints.  The first complaint dated January 16, 2020 outlined issues related to no receipt of 
public notification from the city in regards to the conditional use permit, parking issues in violation 
of South Weber winter ordinance, violation of the noise ordinance due to late hour parties at the 
short-term rental among an occupant and visitors.  The second complaint dated July 16, 2020 
described issues related to no public notification from the city in regards to the conditional use 
permit, parking issues, and trespassing. 
 
Provided as an attachment to this letter will be a copy of two police reports D20-00395 related to 
winter parking, and D20-00424 related to winter parking, parties and a warrant arrest at the short-
term rental. 

https://secure.utah.gov/bes/


 
 
 
Parking: 

The short-term rental historically has not enforced off street parking. On several occasion the short-
term rental has had 3+ vehicles parked on the street overnight.  Street parking is nearly always 
directly in front of our property.  During winter months, we witnessed, and documented many 
occupants not following the South Weber winter parking ordnance.   
 
The first picture below taken November 15, 2019 shows what we witness as typical overnight winter 
parking.  The second picture taken the morning of November 19, 2019, shows a work truck, which 
had been parked overnight broken down in the street in front of our property.   A large oil spill was 
left in the roadway after the occupant had finished working on the vehicle. 

 
 
 
The occupant the week of January 12, 2020 had a constant stream of vehicles throughout the 
evening and early morning.  Due to nightly parties held at the short-term rental, vehicles parked on 
the roadway and in the short-term rental driveway.  The below pictures were taken the evening of 
January 15, 2020, not pictured are the additional vehicles parked to the east of our driveway.  

 

The below picture taken the morning of January 17, 2020 shows one of the several cars that had 
been left parked on the street overnight. 



 

After filing police complaints dated January 16 and 17, 2020, we discussed issues related to the 
short-term rental with the responsible party.  We very clearly voiced our concerns in regards to 
parking.  The responsible party said she understood our concerns in regards to cars parking all the 
way to the gate when checking in late at night, which causes extra noise due to slamming doors, and 
car alarms.  In addition, we discussed street parking in front of our residence, and felt we had come 
to a mutual understanding in regards to parking.  

The picture below shows how vehicles are currently parking at the short-term rental.  The below 
pictures were taken on July 11, 2020 and July 19, 2020. 

 

We understand there is no ordinance or law preventing parking in front of our home.  However, we 
strongly feel we should not have to extend a courtesy, or tolerate excessive parking that benefits a 
business in our neighborhood.  The occupant parking in front of our property is not the view we 
purchased when we moved to South Weber.   

• Does the city require the property owner to provide adequate and safe parking at a short-
term rental? 

• Does the city require the property owner to provide parking that does not interfere, cause 
damage, or encourage trespassing of neighboring properties? 

• Can occupant vehicles park over 48 hours on the street without moving?   
 

Parties/Events: 
The short-term rental has already had parties/events.  The evening of January 15, 2020, was at least 
the second evening of a string of parties held by an occupant involving very young adults, alcohol, 
smoking and loud music.   At approximately 11:30 pm, a young female visitor of the occupant 



knocked on our door asking to use our wifi.  She explained a boy named Isaac had sent an uber for 
her, but she was unable to locate the Airbnb.  After giving her directions to the short-term rental, 
we witness an additional vehicle arrive.  This vehicle contained an additional three young male 
adults with beer who were being very loud.   By this point in the evening, there were six vehicles and 
many young adults in the driveway, and back yard drinking, smoking and causing a lot of noise.   

 
The picture below taken on January 16, 2020 is of two of the five men that were outside drinking, 
smoking, and play loud music from at least 10:30 pm until well after midnight.   

 

 
 
The incident as described in a section of police report (D20-00424) dated January 17, 2020; “On 
January 17, 2020, I was informed of a parking problem at the address of 2345 E 8100 S in South 
Weber.  I contacted the complainant, Gary Sanzone, who lives next door.  Mr. Sanzone informed me 
that he has witnessed multiple vehicles parking on the road in violation of South Weber City Code.  
He stated the vehicles are parked there by guests at the Airbnb in the basement of the residence 
next door.  In addition, he informed me that the guests at the Airbnb have been throwing parties, 
which have involved excessive noise late into the night, smoking in the Airbnb’s backyard near his 
property and his bedroom window, and the consumption of alcohol by those he presumes to be 
minors.  Mr. Sanzone made a similar complaint yesterday, on January 16, 2020 (See D20-00395).” 
 
The following is from an additional section of report D20-00424;  “Upon returning to the residence I 
verified all provided information, while running Mr. Provenzano’s provided information through 
NCIC I got a return on a fully extraditable warrant.  I verified the NCIC hit through Davis County 
Dispatch and confirmed the information found.”   



 
 

As stated in the parking section of this letter, after involving the police and code enforcer, we 
had a discussion with the responsible party about what had been happening at the short-term 
rental.  We were very surprised to learn that during the week of parties the responsible party 
was in the residence.  We also learned from her that the young woman who came to our door 
had also come to her door.  The responsible party expressed to us that she felt taken advantage 
of and that she needed to be more careful.  She felt Isaac had not represented himself or the 
purpose of travel correctly, and that he was a wondering troubled young man.   We feel this 
incident clearly demonstrates the responsible party did not manage the owner occupied short-
term rental in a way that ensures neighborhood safety. 
 
We received the following text message from the code enforcer on January 17, 2020 “I am 
pretty sure that we have resolved the problem and Lori did rent the property as a short term 
rental to an individual that took advantage of the situation and has since been evicted from the 
property.  I have advised her that she will be required to obtain a business license from the city 
so that I can go over the specific regulations with her that are outlined in the ordinance.”   
 
As a follow up question we asked the code enforcer if the responsible party was allowed to 
continue to rent the short-term rental, and received the following response; “Nope, she has to 
immediately obtain a permit.”  The responsible party had a new occupant at the short-term 
rental the beginning of following week.  The below picture of the new occupant was taken 
January 23, 2020. 

 



According to the Airbnb listing for this short-term rental the responsible party advertises house 
rules which includes the phrase “no parties or events”.  We witnessed recent occupants having a 
gathering with visitors. The additional visitors creates noise, and excessive numbers of vehicles 
in the street.  Holding events/parties at the short-term rental brings up the following questions: 
 

• Does the Conditional Use Permit allow a short-term rental to be a venue, defined as a 
place where an event or meeting happens?   

• Is the rental for occupants, or occupants and their visitors?   
• What are the maximum number to occupants, visitors, and vehicles allowed at a short- 

term rental? 
Trespassing: 

Our property has become a walking path, a park, and a shortcut from the street to the gate by 
many occupants.  The following pictures taken August 2, 2020 provides an example of what we 
witness as typical foot traffic to the gated area of the short-term rental. 

  

The below pictures taken August 9, 2020 show occupants as they are having a nerf gun war on 
our front yard. 

 

We have also had visitors of occupants mistake our property for the Airbnb.  On July 15, 2020, a 
small red suv pulled into our driveway at approximately 9:45 pm playing loud music.  The driver 
pulled in and out backing up to our gate on the east side of our property.  Quickly confronted 
before he could exit his vehicle to enter the gated area, he stated his purpose for being in our 
driveway was to pick up an occupant of the Airbnb.  Having an uninvited person enter our 



property at night, with the possibility of trying to gain access to our home has the potential of 
becoming a dangerous situation for all parties involved.  Begrudgingly we now have to display 
tacky no trespassing, and beware of dog signs from our front porch and gate.  As you can see 
from the pictures above, the signs are not working. 
 

Two-Family Dwelling/Short-Term Rental: 
Utah HB 253 passed during the 2017 general session enacted Utah Codes 10-8-85.4 and 17-50-
338. 
 
10.8.85.4(1)(b) and 17-50-338(1)(b) “Short-term rental” means a residential unit or any portion 
of a residential unit that the owner of record or the lessee of the residential unit offers for 
occupancy for fewer than 30 consecutive days. 
 
10-8.85.4(2)(a) and 17-50-338(2)(a) a legislative body may not: enact or enforce an ordinance 
that prohibits an individual from listing or offering a short-term rental on a short-term renal 
website; or 
 10-8-85.4(2)(b) and 17-50-338(2)(b) use an ordiance that prohibits the act of renting a short-
term rental to fine, charge, prosecute, or otherwise punish an individual soley for the act of 
listing or offering a short-term rental on a short-term rental website. 
 
South Weber Ordinacne 10-18-2 (A) Short-Term or Vacation Rental means a transient lodging 
facitly in a single family dwelling unit, in public lodging facilities as part of a planned unit 
development (PUD), or in an accessory dwelling unit (ADU), occupied by a single group on a 
temporary basis for less than 30 consecutive days as an alternative to a hotel or motel. 
 
The logistics section of the Airbnb listing of the responsible party states the property is available 
for long terms stays, 28 days or more.  Four recent occupants of the short-term rental stayed for 
the summer, well over 30 days.   
 

 
 
From what we have witnessed and according to recent reviews left on the Airbnb website for 
the short-term rental, it appears the short-term rental is not always operating at fewer than 30 
consecutive days.  Based on the definitions of the Utah and South Weber Code we have the 
following questions: 
 



• Is the responsible party using the property as a short-term rental, or a two family 
dwelling?  Is this student housing? Corporate housing? 

• What is the difference in a conditional use permit for a short-term rental and a two 
family dwelling? 

• When code violations or issues arise, does offering the rental for 30+ days prevent the 
city from enforcing short-term rental ordinances? 

 
Responsibility: 

As of the date of this letter, we feel neither the city nor the responsible party appear to have 
taken responsibility to ensure compliance or enforcement of South Weber City 
Codes/Ordinances.  In our opinion the responsible party did not act with integrity by starting a 
business without first obtaining a business license, or permit from the city.  Bypassing the short-
term rental process as outlined by South Weber City potentially took tax dollars from our 
community, and did not allow long-term neighbors their right to public comment before the 
short-term rental became operational.   
 
Airbnb’s website offers a help document under responsible hosting in regards to business 
licensing stating the following.  “You are responsible for checking whether your activity may be 
considered to be a business activity, and if so, for ensuring that you comply with local rules that 
regulate businesses (which may include business registration and/or licensing requirements) 
before starting to provide your experience.” 
 
South Weber City has allowed the short-term rental to run without a license, and has not done 
enough to ensure the rights of other property owners.  The Utah State Codes enacted for short-
term rentals should not render our leaders paralyzed, unable to protect all property owners.  
South Weber residence deserve better.   
 

• Who is responsible and accountable for occupants of a short-term rental?  Is it the 
Neighbors, the Police, the Planning Commission, the City Council, or the Responsible 
Party?   

 
In regards to the responsible party and the short-term rental, we have tried to be patient and respectful 
of the right to operate a business.  In January, we were willing to listen and discuss compromise to 
ensure continued success of the short-term rental, while still maintaining our rights and safety.  Since 
that discussion, we feel the responsible party has not been concerned at all about our rights, our 
property, or our safety.  In January, the responsible party expressed to us that she had been the victim 
of an occupant. We do not feel the responsible party was violated, instead we feel she did not control a 
bad situation that was taking place at the short-term rental, and as a result suffered the consequence.  
The lack of action taken by the responsible party caused interruption to the police department, the code 
enforcer, and us.  Since then we feel the responsible party continues to allow occupants to park 
anywhere, hold what appears to be events, and does not appear to consider the disruption the short-
term rental is causing to the surroundings. 
 
We are strongly opposed to the planning commission granting a conditional use permit for this short-
term rental.  We feel the responsible party lacks the skill, and security training to operate a short-term 
rental in a manner that protects the integrity, characteristics, and safety of our neighborhood.  The 
responsible party has not managed the short-term rental in a manner that we the neighbors are un-
aware of the existence.   



Best Regards, 
Gary and Tina Sanzone 
Property Owners 
2353 E 8100 S 
 
Enclosure: Davis County Sheriff police report D20-00395 and D20-00424. 









Deputy Report for Incident D20-00395 

Name Involvements: 

Complainant: 240974 

Last: SANZONE 

DOB: 

Race:  Sex: M 

First: GARY 

Dr Lie:       Phone: 
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Mid: WALTER 

Address: 2353E8100S 

City: SOUTH WEBER, UT 84405 

01/24/20 













Deputy Report for Incident 020-00424 

Name Involvements: 

Complainant : 240974 
Last: SANZONE 

DOB:  
Race: Sex: M 

Offender : 395208 
Last: BARTOLOMEI 

DOB:-
一 Sex: M 

SUBJECT: 395205 
Last: PROVENZANO 
DOB:-一 Sex: M 

OFFENDER : 395206 
Last: PROYENZANA 

DOB:-一 Sex: M 

First: GARY 
DrLic:
Phone:

First: ISAAC 

Phone: 

First: PETER 

一
Phone: 

First: PETER 

一
Phone: 

Mid: WALTER 
Address: 2353 E 8100 S 

Page 6 of 6 

City: SOUTH WEBER, UT 84405 

Mid: EPHRAIM 

Mid: JOSEPH 

一ity:, 

Mid: JOSEPH 
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From: LONNY WINTERTON
To: Public Comment
Subject: RE Snowbasin Destination operated by Lori Drake
Date: Thursday, August 13, 2020 10:35:51 AM

Thank you for including us in the public hearing notice. 

Our residence has not had any personal negative impact from the past 12-18 months
of the operation of Snowbasin Destination Airbnb operating in our neighborhood,
although we were surprised to find the license had not already been obtained prior to
opening the Airbnb. We have witnessed and been made aware of several negative
incidences that have impacted some of the more immediate neighbors to the
residence.

We are also aware that it takes some experience to smoothly operate a venture such
as this. As with any business, the first year or so can have some serious problems.
There have been some privacy and security issues regarding neighboring homes in
addition to some city ordinances and laws being violated by Airbnb renters.We would
anticipate and hope that rules and restrictions would be more closely monitored in the
future should the license be approved. 

We are grateful that she lives in the residence allowing it be more closely monitored.
In a single family dwelling neighborhood, having the Airbnb does have some conflicts
with that designation as it is more transient in nature.

There are also several basement rentals in the neighborhood with property owners on
site and many in the neighborhood have also had family members living in their
homes for extended and lengthy periods of time. These also require management
and compliance of property owners.

We have known Lori Drake for over 25 years and know her to be a hands on problem
solver. 

Lonny and Lynette Winterton 
2357 East 8100  South 

mailto:motabwife@comcast.net
mailto:publiccomment@southwebercity.com
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